College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

April 30,  2001
Revised
Present:  Dick Poppele, chair; Jane Phillips, Kathy Burleson, Tom Soulen, Kathie Peterson, Stu Goldstein, Kathryn Hanna, Frank Barnwell, John Anderson, Kathy Ball, John Beatty (by speaker phone).

The revised minutes of the April 16 meeting were approved. 

New major proposal:  Biology, Society and Environment, (John Beatty by speaker phone).  Kathryn Hanna introduced the topic by describing the background of the major.  John Beatty has been working on this for about 2 years along with other members of the task force (Dave Tilman, Alan Hooper and three CLA faculty).  There is still some work to be completed, but we need to take a thorough look at the proposal.  We will probably spend at least two meetings on this discussion.  From here the proposal will be sent to the Provosts and then to the Regents.  Kathryn stated that we should aim for the July or September Regent’s meeting.

John Beatty reported that he has been interested in this type of major for about 25 years and had been looking at several options offered around the country.  Ideally this should be a biology major even though the preparation would be somewhat different from the traditional major.  It should not prohibit students from transferring to any strong biological or medical programs.  John described it as a tough major but it will probably include one semester less of both calculus and organic chemistry than some CBS majors.  However it should be somewhat more conceptual than regular math, since it will include an introduction to scientific reasoning, probability and statistics.

Frank Barnwell asked what type of faculty resources would be necessary for advising and teaching.  John replied that he would teach the freshman introductory course which would meet once a week for two hours.  In addition, the Philosophy Dept. will supply a faculty member to develop and teach the scientific reasoning component.  This will be a special section and all examples will be drawn from biology and environmental science.  John mentioned that most of the other necessary courses are regularly taught at the University.  This will be an advising intensive major.  He is asking CBS  for a post doctoral student or an education specialist (perhaps with a PhD in the history of biology).  John envisions that it will probably take about five years to get it running smoothly.  It will involve finding positions for interns and contacts with Education faculty to develop teaching internships.

Kathryn asked John about other models that exist around the country.  John replied that the closest program involves an honors major in history and science from Harvard.  John stated that this is a successful program with many connections but he feels it is somewhat deficient in science requirements and probably would not prepare students for graduate work in science.  Arizona State University also has a good program involving fellowships,  and internships in medicine, biology and law but he feels that we could do better since we have a stronger biology program and more resources.  Cornell has an interesting program that is close to a biology major, however their focus is more medical than ours would be.   

Jane Phillips asked if there would be funding implications if we make use of visiting faculty.  John replied that perhaps there would be a small honorarium but that the goal is to make students aware of the many options on campus to hear visiting speakers such as in law and public policy and in the History and Philosophy of Science.  Cohort groups would make it easier for students to attend these lectures with others.

Stu Goldstein was curious about how difficult it might be to attract freshmen since most thematic majors attract students who have been here for a while.  John replied that he would like input on this problem since this major would be difficult for advanced students to enter.  If students begin the major as freshmen it can be accomplished in four years since the thematic courses satisfy various CLE requirements.  John stated that even if students took the introductory course as sophomores they should still be challenged.  Kathie Peterson stated that the only drawback she sees is that some students may end up taking physics etc. as seniors.

Tom Soulen had some questions about the BA version of the major.  He stated that the biology concentration, less chemistry and lack of calculus looked like the main differences.  Members agreed that if students in the BA program satisfy only the major requirements they will not be prepared for graduate school.  Dick Poppele wondered which students would opt for this version of the major.  John Beatty replied that the most likely groups will be those in philosophy, journalism and history.  Dick suggested that perhaps this could be a minor for students majoring in those subjects.  John stated that this is the first draft of the BA version and he is not satisfied with it.
Kathie Peterson reported that she is excited about the BS version and thinks it is a great opportunity for students.  She suggested that a senior seminar be added to the requirements so students can share their experiences.  John replied that this was a great idea and students would have an opportunity to pull things together.  Kathie also suggested that perhaps there should be two advisers, one in CBS and another in another field.

Stu Goldstein wondered if the teaching internship was an absolute necessity or whether there might be some other type of public encounter that would serve the same purpose.  John stated that such activities help with the development of oral communication skills.  Also an internship could be a community service.  Currently teachers have enormous challenges with the new graduation standards and this would be a good way to come up with new materials.  Obviously guidance from Education would be necessary.  Tom stated that it probably would be difficult to set up sessions in public schools.  John replied that he has had discussions with Fred Finley in Education and Fred was enthusiastic about this proposal.  Perhaps some of Fred’s grad students could get involved.  Other groups that might be contacted include the Minnesota Science Teachers Association, and the Science Museum.  John stated that he would like to have people from the Bakken Museum and Science Museum serve on an advisory board.  At this point, John thanked the committee for their comments and said that he will make some changes based on our discussion.  The rest of the meeting involved only EPC members.

Members wondered whether we should treat these two versions as one proposal or two.  Tom Soulen asked that since the BS version is in good shape, could we move it along without the BA version?  Dick Poppele asked how we should deal with the science courses in the BA degree since the courses for science students probably won’t work for CLA majors.  Kathie Peterson wondered whether the BA degree should have a different title.  Jane Phillips stated that there definitely is a lack chemistry and math in this version.  Kathie Peterson wondered if perhaps these students couldn’t follow the agriculture chemistry route where there is some introduction to biochemistry but it isn’t as strong.

We will continue discussion of this major at a special meeting to be held in two weeks.

Old business

a.  New course proposal, BioC 5xxx, Biochemistry, Molecular and Cellular Biology, 5 cr. (for approval).  Dick Poppele reported that he had received an email message from Janet Schottel with answers to the questions that we had posed during the last meeting.  We had been concerned with the scheduling of the course, but apparently it will follow the regular semester schedule and will contain 71 fifty minute lectures.  This is considered appropriate for five credits.  Michele Sanders reported that the primary audience will be non biochemistry grad students with undergraduates as a secondary audience.  She agreed that consent of the instructor should be listed as a prerequisite.  A motion was made and seconded to approve the course and it passed unanimously.

b.  Pilot program for student registration with major departments.  Dick Popple reported that this program will be tried with Neuroscience majors and also perhaps with Biochemistry majors.  He has had discussions with Kathie Peterson and he will start this program with sophomores and see how it operates for about a year.  Eventually there will be shift in record keeping to the individual departments.  Kathie suggested that the department should send a note to the students informing them that faculty members will invite them for interviews.

The meeting adjourned at 3:30 p. m.
Minutes submitted by Kathy Ball
